

## Journal of Catholic Education

Volume 26 | Issue 2

Article 4

2023

# Exploring the Status of Transgender Students in Catholic High Schools

Dirk de Jong Siena College

Follow this and additional works at: https://digitalcommons.lmu.edu/ce

Part of the Religious Education Commons, Secondary Education Commons, and the Social Justice Commons

#### **Recommended Citation**

de Jong, D. (2023). Exploring the status of transgender students in Catholic high schools. Journal of Catholic Education, 26(2), 37–84. http://doi.org/10.15365/joce.2602042023

This Article is brought to you for free with open access by the School of Education at Digital Commons at Loyola Marymount University and Loyola Law School. It has been accepted for publication in Journal of Catholic Education by the journal's editorial board and has been published on the web by an authorized administrator of Digital Commons at Loyola Marymount University and Loyola Law School. For more information about Digital Commons, please contact digitalcommons@lmu.edu. To contact the editorial board of Journal of Catholic Education, please email JCE@nd.edu.

### Exploring the Status of Transgender Students in Catholic High Schools

#### **Cover Page Footnote**

The author wishes to thank the reviewers of the manuscript for their valuable feedback.

This article is available in Journal of Catholic Education: https://digitalcommons.lmu.edu/ce/vol26/iss2/4

Journal of Catholic Education Fall 2023, Volume 26, Issue 2, 67–84 This work is licensed under CC BY 4.0. © (i) https://doi.org/10.15365/joce.2602042023



# Exploring the Status of Transgender Students in Catholic High Schools

Dirk de Jong<sup>1</sup>

**Abstract:** This paper reports on a recent survey of principals of Catholic high schools across the country regarding the existence of formal gender identity policies or informal practices with respect to the behavior and treatment of transgender students in their schools. The survey's findings are discussed in the context of recent developments with respect to the science, clinical interventions, and legal accommodations surrounding gender variance. The paper also describes the political developments with respect to this issue and some of the pushback in communities of faith. It concludes by suggesting the need for receptivity to scientific findings as part of a broad-based discussion of gender identity policies in Catholic secondary education.

Keywords: transgender, Catholic, high school

I thas only been about a decade since personnel in the country's public schools started paying attention to the needs of transgender students (de Jong, 2015). It seemed like the internet had begun to facilitate the building of a transgender community and had inspired the desire for transgender people of all ages to be out, visible and acknowledged. By 2022, the Williams Institute of UCLA's School of Law estimated that 1.6 million people ages 13 and older in the United States identified as transgender (38.5% of them identified as transgender women, 35.9% as transgender men, and 25.6% as nonbinary). The total number was thought to include 300,100 teens between the ages of 13 and 17, or 1.43% of all youth in that age group. This percentage was the highest of any age group; for adults 18 and older the percentage was 0.52%

<sup>1</sup> Siena College

(Herman et al., 2022). Earlier, a report by the CDC had estimated that 1.8% of high school students identified as transgender (Johns et al., 2019). The estimated number of self-identified transgender youth has increased from 10% of the entire transgender population in 2016–2017 to 18% in the most recent analysis (Herman et al., 2022).

In the meantime, scientists and mental health professionals have gained a better understanding of the issues of gender identity and gender variance, including gender-related distress and gender dysphoria, and the general population is becoming more accepting of the idea that gender identity occurs on a spectrum. Thus, according to a poll by the Public Religion Research Institute, 40% of all Americans agreed with the statement that there exists a range of gender identities, as opposed to the binary view of gender (Jones et al., 2019). These developments have been accompanied by changes in treatment (World Professional Association for Transgender Health, 2012), as well as legal accommodations required in educational settings under Title IX. Consequently, the National Association of Secondary School Principals has taken a strong stand in support of transgender students in public schools (National Association of Secondary School Principals, 2022).

Among those sampled, 34.6% of transgender high school students self-reported attempting suicide in the twelve months preceding the 2017 Youth Risk Behavior Survey, reported by the Centers for Disease Control (Johns et al., 2019). The 2022 annual survey of LGBT youth (ages 13–24; recruited via social media ads) published by the Trevor Project reported that—in the prior year—22% of transgender boys/men and 12% of transgender girls/women attempted suicide; the percentages for nonbinary/genderqueer and gender questioning youth were 19 and 14, respectively. The survey also showed that the rate of attempted suicide was higher in schools that are *not* gender-affirming compared to those that *are* gender-affirming (Trevor Project, 2022).

The statistics published by the CDC and cited above largely concern public high schools. The situation around gender variance is less clear with respect to Catholic secondary schools. However, some Catholic church leaders have required schools to impose very restrictive policies in terms of gender identity and gender expression. For example, in August of 2022, the Archdiocese of Omaha, Nebraska, issued a new policy for its Catholic schools according to which all students would need to act and be treated according to their sex assigned at birth (Migdon, 2022). The policy included the following language:

A child cannot be enrolled in, and may be dismissed from, [INSERT NAME OF SCHOOL] in the event the child's parent(s) resists the school's instruction to the child in the Catholic tenets respecting the human person and human sexuality. A child whose parent(s) permits gender-affirming psychotherapy or administration of puberty-blocking or cross-sex hormone medications to such child or authorizes sex procedures or surgery cannot be enrolled in [INSERT NAME OF SCHOOL]. In this event, the parent(s) will be given the opportunity to withdraw the child from [INSERT NAME OF SCHOOL]. Should the parent choose not to withdraw, [INSERT NAME OF SCHOOL] will dismiss the student (Archdiocese of Omaha, 2022a).

Following criticism and the refusal of three schools in the archdiocese to include the new policy in their student handbook (Shine, 2022a), Archbishop Lucas announced a revised policy which omitted the automatic dismissal clause, but reiterated that students would continue to be treated based on sex at birth, as the text of the document makes clear:

- 1. In the Archdiocese of Omaha, all Catholic schools shall respect the biological sex of each student and shall apply all policies and procedures in relation to that student according to each student's God-given biological sex.
- 2. All students shall conduct themselves in accord with their God-given biological sex as it relates to the use of personal pronouns, dress code, use of public bathrooms, and participation in school-sponsored activities. All official school documents shall likewise reflect the student's biological sex (Archdiocese of Omaha, 2022b).

In November of 2022, a policy from the Archdiocese of Denver, Colorado, that apparently had been in place for some time, was disclosed to the public. Similar to the original Omaha policy, it banned transgender students from attending Catholic schools (Shine, 2022b). Restrictive policies have also been formulated in dioceses in South Dakota, Wisconsin, Louisiana, and elsewhere (Lavenburg, 2022), sometimes accompanied by pejorative rhetoric. For example, Bishop Joensen of the Diocese of Des Moines, Iowa, called gender-affirming health care a form of "mutilation" (Shine, 2023). In describing the latest publication of a policy issued by the Archdiocese of Portland, Oregon that requires Catholic schools to only acknowledge students' sex identity determined at birth, the National Catholic Reporter noted the existence of gender policies in at least 34 dioceses across the country (Collins Scott, 2023a). The same outlet also reported on the grassroots opposition to these policies, especially how they are typically formulated without input from transgender persons or experts in the field of gender dysphoria (Collins Scott, 2023b).

#### The Gender Binary, For and Against

Conservative Christianity professes a belief in a gender binary made up of women and men, categories which are considered essentialist and complementary. This view is promulgated by the Vatican, as well as by Protestant evangelicals. The Congregation for Catholic Education (the Vatican's office that provides guidelines for Catholic education worldwide) published "Male and

Female He Created Them" (2019), which criticized the idea of gender variance as "gender theory" (Campoy, 2016), providing the following biblical explanation for a Christian anthropology:

Christian anthropology has its roots in the narrative of human origins that appears in the Book of Genesis, where we read that, "God created man in his own image [...] male and female he created them (Gen. 1. 27). These words capture not only the essence of the story of creation but also that of the life-giving relationship between men and women, which brings them into intimate union with God (Congregation for Catholic Education, 2019, p. 17).

The document, written without direct input from members of the transgender community (Altieri, 2019), was praised by Bishop Michael Barber of the Diocese of Oakland, California, the chairman of the U.S. Conference of Catholic Bishops Committee for Catholic Education (Keane, 2019). Similar to "Male and Female He Created Them", the "Nashville Statement", adopted by the evangelical (Protestant) Council on Biblical Manhood and Womanhood (2017), rejected a transgender (as well as a homosexual) self-conception, arguing it is inconsistent with Scripture.

There are subtleties in these biblical perspectives on gender. For example, a gender identity different from the one assigned at birth may be acceptable as something one experiences internally, as long as it is not acted upon by actually transitioning to that different gender identity. Along the same lines, differences in gender expression may be alright, but only if they stay within the confines of a gender binary. These are views that have been described by the evangelical Protestant theologian Preston Sprinkle (Sprinkle, n.d.), but they also reflect some of Pope Francis's conciliatory moves toward gender and sexual minorities, even while staunchly criticizing "gender theory" (Associated Press, 2022; Mares, 2023). The advocacy by Sister Mary Angela Shaughnessy, an attorney and an expert with respect to legal issues in Catholic education, is particularly noteworthy, as she stated the need for those in Catholic school communities to gain a greater understanding of gender diversity (Shaughnessy & Huggins, 2016). More radically, there have been voices which, from an explicit biblical point of view, have argued that Scripture actually affirms gender diversity (Hartke, 2018; Tanis, 2003/2018). Similarly, the work of the Reformation Project has focused on advocating for the inclusion of the LGBTQ community, with specific reference to the Bible, such as in Galatians 3:28: "There is neither Jew nor Gentile, neither slave nor free, nor is there male and female, for you are all one in Christ Jesus." (Reformation Project, n.d.).

The debate about gender identity in the Church was preceded by new theoretical conceptualizations of gender, buoyed by scientific findings, which are at odds with the traditional view of gender as being a binary proposition. As part of third-wave feminism in the 1980s, gender

was conceptualized as a social construction, illustrated by the phrase "doing gender" (West & Zimmerman, 1987), ultimately leading to Judith Butler's (1999) writings about gender as "performative" (pp. xv–xvi). Butler became one of the founders of Queer Theory, which allows for gender identities that are flexible and on a spectrum (Jagose, 1996). Since then, research has shown that gender identity is not determined by genital anatomy but is at least partially housed in the brain (Saraswat et al., 2015), and that human brains are not just male or female, but instead resemble "mosaics" (Joel et al., 2015). Research with twins has also shown a significant genetic influence on gender identity (Diamond, 2013). Furthermore, clinical studies of adolescents and adults who received a medical intervention to treat their gender dysphoria have shown to be quite successful. For example, a Dutch study showed that puberty blockers during adolescence (which is a reversible intervention) relieved the distress of gender dysphoria (de Vries et al., 2011). Similarly, researchers in Belgium found that hormone therapy for people with gender dysphoria significantly reduced symptoms of anxiety and depression (Heylens et al., 2014). Furthermore, Murad et al. (2010) conducted a meta-analysis that indicated social and psychological benefits of hormone therapy for transgender individuals, although the studies included varied in evidence quality. A comprehensive review of studies published up until mid-2017 by researchers at Cornell University also found positive mental health outcomes following gender transitions. (Center for the Study of Inequality, n.d.). In this context, the psychiatric profession's move to change the old diagnosis of "gender identity disorder" to "gender dysphoria" was significant, indicating that the mental health symptoms of transgender persons are not due to inherent pathology, but are the result of being marginalized and discriminated against (American Psychiatric Association, 2013). One notable critic of gender transitions is Paul McHugh, who was chief psychiatrist at John Hopkins Hospital through 2001 (McHugh, 2015). His arguments were in part based on a longitudinal Swedish study that found a higher risk of suicide among persons who underwent sex reassignment surgery compared to controls matched by age and sex assigned at birth (Dhejne et al., 2011). However, the authors of that study cautioned that their research did not establish a causal link between the surgical intervention and the risk of suicide. They also did not discourage the use of sex reassignment surgery or hormonal therapy but suggested additional psycho-social care. Furthermore, the study's sample included individuals who underwent sex-reassignment surgery in the 70s, 80s, and 90s. Interestingly, in the later cohort of the study's transgender sample (persons undergoing surgery after 1989), the mortality rate was not significantly higher than in the control group. As acknowledged by the researchers, improved surgical techniques, better health care, and changing societal attitudes might explain that outcome (Dhejne et al., 2011).

#### Gender Identity, Religious Freedom, and Politics

Contemporary perspectives on gender and gender identity have clashed not only with traditional views on gender as binary, but also with certain interpretations of religious freedom,

legislated in the United States as part of the First Amendment of the Constitution (U.S. Const. amend I-X) and under the Religious Freedom Restoration Act (RFRA; 1993). A 2016 report by the U.S. Commission on Civil Rights questioned the broad interpretation of religious liberty thought to be guaranteed under the RFRA in cases where it would lead to discrimination, endorsing instead a narrow interpretation limited to the freedom to worship (U.S. Commission on Civil Rights, 2016). Both the Southern Baptist Church and the U.S. Conference of Catholic Bishops condemned this position, arguing that religious freedom extends to everyday behavior that is guided by one's religious values (Walker & Wester, 2016; U.S. Conference of Catholic Bishops, 2016). In recent years, the Supreme Court has mostly shied away from major decisions about religious liberty, with the exception of *Burwell v. Hobby Lobby* (2014) in which it ruled that, on religious grounds, employers could refuse to cover contraception as part of their health insurance benefits.

Appeals to freedom of religion have impacted transgender students enrolled or attempting to enroll in religiously affiliated (primarily evangelical Protestant) colleges and universities. While Title IX, a 1972 amendment to the 1964 Civil Rights Act, prohibits discrimination based on sex in educational settings, it has—unlike other civil rights legislation—a religious exemption clause (U.S. Department of Education, 2021; 2023). During the Obama administration, the interpretation of sex was expanded to include gender identity (U.S. Departments of Justice and Education, 2016), resulting in a sudden increase in applications for religious exemptions under Title IX, which allowed colleges to continue practices that may deny admission, financial aid, housing, use of facilities, or participation in sports to transgender (and, in some cases, gay) students. During President Trump's tenure in the White House, protections under Title IX were again limited to sex as determined at birth, while it was also ruled that the exemptions for religious reasons are automatic under Title IX and that schools do not need to apply for them. Since then, many schools, primarily evangelical Protestant institutions, but some Catholic colleges as well, have claimed the religious exemption (Campus Pride, 2022; Pelletier, 2016; U. S. Department of Education, 2016; n.d.). President Biden's Education Department once more reversed policy and indicated that it would legally pursue any complaints of discrimination based on gender identity (U.S. Department of Education, 2021). There is concern about this latest change among some in the Catholic education community (including the National Catholic Educational Association), not just because of Title IX, but also because of Title VI of the Civil Rights Act, which prohibits discrimination on the basis of sex by any organization receiving federal funds and which does not provide for religious waivers (see this blog post on the website of the Cardinal Newman Society regarding suggested legal defenses against possible discrimination litigation: McClain, 2023). It should be noted that Catholic K–12 schools are among the many organizations that get federal dollars, although in their case these typically flow indirectly via local school districts (such as Title I monies for students from disadvantaged backgrounds) and state agencies (lunch program funds).

It has also been argued that an organization's tax-exempt status qualifies as federal aid (Asher, 2022). Moreover, some Catholic elementary and secondary schools received direct federal relief through the Paycheck Protection Program initiated during the COVID pandemic (Sokol et al., n.d.). In addition to Title VI, many conservative Christian organizations are concerned about the Equality Act, passed by the House of Representatives in 2021, which would broadly expand the rights of transgender people (Edmondson, 2019). President Biden has promised to sign the act into law, but it is currently languishing in the Senate.

The larger context in which Catholic K–12 schools must formulate policies regarding transgender students includes a backlash against transgender rights at the state level by way of proposed and/or passed legislation banning transgender health care for teens and participation in sports by transgender secondary school students (American Civil Liberties Union, 2023). In January of 2023, the New York Times reported that more than 150 of these kinds of bills had been introduced in at least 25 states (Astor, 2023). Some of these draconian measures include criminal penalties for parents and service providers. Furthermore, they go against the recommendations regarding affirming care for transgender youth by medical and psychological associations (American Academy of Pediatrics, 2018; American College of Physicians, 2023; American Psychological Association, 2020) and ignore the science (Ermyas & Wakeam, 2021). Meanwhile, they put transgender youth at further risk of isolation.

#### Methods

Within this context, what exactly is the status of transgender students in Catholic schools, high schools in particular? Do faculty members, staff, or administrators know of transgender students? Are there discussions in school communities about the needs of transgender students? Are there any formal policies or unwritten practices related to the treatment of transgender students? In an attempt to answer these exploratory research questions, an online survey, approved by the IRB of the author's institution, was developed to learn more. School principals were the target population for the study since they would have first-hand knowledge of the topic of interest and because their contact information would most likely be available online.

The initial random sample, consisting of about 10% of all—about 1200—Catholic high schools in the United States, was selected using a random number generator and an alphabetical listing of schools by state (Wikimedia, n.d.). Schools in the initial sample that were closed or had no publicly available email contact information were dropped and replaced by the same method. From the first batch of recruitment messages, five were returned as undeliverable. After the second (reminder) email, two more came back as undeliverable, resulting in a final sample of n=113 principals. To maximize anonymity within the sample, no distinction was made between schools under diocesan control or those affiliated with a religious order, or between "single-gender" and "co-ed" schools. The anonymity of the responses also intentionally precluded analysis by geographic region. All data were collected during January of 2023.

Ultimately, 20 responses were received, resulting in a 17.6% return rate. While this response rate seems relatively low, it is not unusual for online surveys. For example, the online platform SurveyMonkey notes:

For online surveys in which there is no prior relationship with recipients, a response rate of between 20-30% is considered to be highly successful. A response rate of 10-15% is a more conservative and a safer guess if you haven't surveyed your population before. (SurveyMonkey, 2023).

The relatively low return rate may be explained by general survey fatigue, as well as by a possible perception of the topic as sensitive in spite of the complete anonymity offered to the respondents. For example, a couple of potential participants made it clear that they did not want to participate without giving a further explanation. In any case, nonresponse bias should be kept in mind when interpreting the results. Therefore, it may be that the findings from this exploratory study should be viewed as preliminary, though still worthy of discussion given the timeliness of the issues.

#### **Survey Results**

Seven of the respondents (35%) reported to be aware of transgender students in grades 9 through 12, with the number of transgender students in each school varying between two to eight. Five respondents indicated that the students were "out" to the school community. When asked about the existence of a formal policy related to students' gender identity, six of the study's participants (30%) reported that their school had such a policy articulated in a student handbook, while 14 (70%) answered in the negative. In cases of a formal policy, none allowed students to present based on their sense of gender identity (including use of preferred pronouns) with five of the six cases explicitly prohibiting this expression. When asked whether there existed an informal understanding or practice that allowed students to present based on their sense of gender identity (including use of preferred pronouns), five respondents (25%) answered in the affirmative, seven (35%) said "no", and eight (40%) reported that there was neither a formal policy or informal understanding or practice related to students' gender identity. Moreover, six of the study's participants (30%) responded that the informal understanding or practice prohibited students to present based on their sense of gender identity (including use of preferred pronouns), while seven participants (35%) reported that a prohibition was not part of the informal understanding or practice; another seven (35%) indicated that there was no formal policy or informal understanding or practice that included the prohibition of such presentation by the students (see Table 1).

#### Table 1

Catholic High School Policies or Practices Related to Students' Gender Identity

Survey Question	# Responses	Percentage
Does your school have a formal policy related to students' gender identity?		
yes	6	30
no	14	70
If you answered "yes", is this policy articulated in a student handbook?		
yes	6	30
no	0	0
there is no formal policy	10	50
no answer	4	20
If there is a formal policy, does it allow students to present based on their		
sense of gender identity, including use of preferred pronouns?		
yes	0	0
no	6	30
there is no formal policy	14	70
If there is a formal policy, does it prohibit students to present themselves		
in ways other than what would be considered congruent with their gender		
identity assigned at birth (including use of preferred pronouns)?		
yes	5	25
no	1	5
there is no formal policy	13	65
no answer	1	5
Is there an informal understanding/practice that allows students to present		
based on their sense of gender identity, including use of preferred pronouns?		
yes	5	25
no	7	35
there is no formal policy or informal understanding/practice	8	40
Is there an informal understanding/practice that prohibits students to present		
themselves in ways other than what would be considered congruent with		
their gender identity assigned at birth (including use of preferred pronouns)?		
yes	6	30
no	7	35
there is no formal policy or informal understanding/practice	7	35

The survey also included questions about the existence of a GSA (Gay-Straight Alliance) or Pride Club at the school: Eleven (45%) of respondents said "yes", 11 (55%) said "no". When asked about the availability of gender-neutral bathrooms for the students, 7 (35%) of the participants responded affirmatively, 13 (65%) said "no".

Finally, there were three questions about the discussion surrounding gender identity issues. The first one asked which constituencies have been part of such discussions (respondents could indicate more than one constituency). Three responses (8%) indicated discussion with the student population, 12 (33%) with school staff, nine (25%) with the school's board, two (6%) with parents, and 10 (28%) with representatives of the parish or diocese. Two questions inquired about the perceived need for more discussion of gender identity issues. Fourteen respondents (70%) thought the issue deserved more discussion in their school community; four (20%) did not think so, one (5%) was not sure, and one (5%) did not answer. Asked about the need for more discussion of gender identity issues were as follows: Fifteen (75%) said "yes", three (15%) said "no", one (5%) was not sure, and one (5%) did not answer.

#### Discussion

It is difficult to generalize from the findings of this survey given the possible bias associated with the low response rate. As noted, it could be speculated that the response rate of 17.6% may reflect a reluctance to engage with the topic of transgender students, despite the anonymity guaranteed by the survey. In fact, the actual survey data seem to confirm such speculation, since the issues in question do not appear to be discussed widely within Catholic school settings or by the faith community at large. Regardless of the study's limits, the following observations merit mentioning:

#### Presence of Transgender Students

There are transgender students in Catholic secondary schools. While that should not be surprising given the statistics cited in the relevant literature, it is noteworthy that at least some of these students are known to their school's administration and may even be "out" to the greater school community. It would merit further research to find out what conditions allow transgender students feel safe enough to disclose their identity in these schools.

#### **School Policies**

Most schools in the study's sample appear to have either a formal policy or some informal understanding related to the behavior and treatment of transgender students. Formal policies typically prohibit students to express a gender identity other than the identity assigned at birth, but informal practices appear to provide some leeway (although it is not clear to what extent).

#### Pride Club and Gender-Neutral Bathrooms

Almost half of the respondents in this sample indicated that their school has a Pride Club or Gay-Straight Alliance. While this may be somewhat surprising, it should be remembered that a gay or transgender identity is not necessarily rejected by religious conservatives, but that it is the acting on such an identity (such as actually transitioning) that is considered sinful. The percentage of schools with a gender-neutral bathroom (35%) could similarly be explained as tacit acceptance of the needs of gender dysphoric students. However, a more likely explanation may be that gender neutral bathrooms are often located in a nurse's office and are therefore less controversial. The survey did not explore this issue further.

#### Need to Involve Students and Parents

With respect to the Catholic secondary schools in this survey, conversations about gender identity, to the extent that they happen, typically involve decision makers, not students or parents. This suggests that the discussion is primarily framed as a problem that needs fixing, rather than as an opportunity to learn about gender distress and dysphoria.

#### Need for Broader Discussion

Perhaps the most important finding of the study concerns the high percentages of respondents that believe transgender issues deserve more attention in Catholic schools (74%) and in the Catholic Church at large (79%). It seems important that further dialogue incorporates additional research about the manifestation of these issues.

#### Conclusions

Addressing gender diversity in communities of faith is important, first of all because the marginalization, discrimination, and violence directed at transgender persons (Human Rights Campaign, 2018) is irreconcilable with the tenets of those communities. As stated by Ray Dever, a deacon in the Catholic church and the parent of a transgender child: "For a church called to follow the way of Our Savior Jesus, the way of love and compassion, the way of inclusion not exclusion, this type of unjust discrimination is simply unacceptable." (Dever, 2019, para. 6). Addressing gender diversity is also important if the Church intends to remain relevant to young people. For example, a study by the Public Religion Research Institute revealed that, among young adults, the negative teaching about gay and lesbian issues was a primary reason for leaving the faith they had grown up with (Jones et al., 2016). Presumably, negative treatment of gender diversity will have a similar effect.

Transgender inclusion is a topic that calls for an approach based on moral pluralism (de Jong, 2020), including values that relate to a religious morality, like respect for human dignity and justice, as well as "scientific virtue" (Shapin, 2015), such as stemming from the research findings and treatment outcomes surrounding gender distress and dysphoria. There are promising signs of the possible integration of theology and science with respect to gender diversity, such as in the work by DeFranza, an evangelical theologian with a PhD from Catholic Marquette University, regarding intersex people (see DeFranza, 2015). However, as discussed in this paper, news items regarding transgender students in Catholic secondary schools usually concern the proposal or implementation of repressive policies, formulated and handed down by church officials,

often working in isolation from those most affected by those policies. Given the results of this exploratory study, broad-based discussion of transgender issues within the Church may be a more fruitful approach. Some of this is already happening through the work of such organizations as New Ways Ministry (https://www.newwaysministry.org/) and Dignity USA (https://www. dignityusa.org/article/what-dignity). Similarly, Fr. James Martin, a Jesuit priest, has helped create a dialogue between the Church and the LGBT community (Martin, 2017; also see the website outreach.faith, an LGBTQ Catholic resource, of which Fr. Martin is the editor). Hopefully, this work will continue and expand, along with future research about the attitudes and practices regarding gender diversity at the ground level, in parishes and religiously affiliated schools across the country.

#### References

- Altieri, C. R. (2019, June). *Cardinal Versaldi: Why we produced the gender document*. Catholic Herald. https://catholicherald.co.uk/cardinal-versaldi-why-we-produced-the-gender-document/
- American Academy of Pediatrics. (2018, September). AAP policy statement urges support and care for transgender and gender-diverse children and adolescents. https://www.aap.org/en/news-room/newsreleases/aap/2018/aap-policy-statement-urges-support-and-care-of-transgender-and-gender-diversechildren-and-adolescents/
- American Civil Liberties Union. (2023). *Mapping attacks on LGBTQ rights in U.S. state legislatures*. https://www.aclu.org/legislative-attacks-on-lgbtq-rights
- American College of Physicians. (2023, April). *Attacks on gender-affirming and transgender health care*. https://www.acponline.org/advocacy/state-health-policy/attacks-on-gender-affirming-andtransgender-health-care
- American Psychiatric Association. (2013). *Diagnostic and statistical manual of mental disorders*, 5<sup>th</sup> edition: DSM-5. Washington, DC: American Psychiatric Association.
- American Psychological Association. (2020). *Resolution on supporting sexual/gender diverse children and adolescents in schools*. https://www.apa.org/pi/lgbt/resources/policy/gender-diverse-children
- Archdiocese of Omaha. (2022a), Policy on human sexuality. https://s3.documentcloud.org/documents/ 22187662/archdiocese-of-omaha-policy-on-human-sexuality-school-students-parents-and-guardianspmf-rev-6-22-22-01461811.pdf
- Archdiocese of Omaha. (2022b, December). *Gender policy for schools*. https://www.documentcloud.org/ documents/23403963-archdiocese-of-omaha-2022-gender-policy?responsive=1&title=1
- Associated Press. (2022, August) *Pope Francis meets transgender guests of Rome church*. NBC News. https://www.nbcnews.com/nbc-out/out-news/pope-francis-meets-transgender-guests-rome-church-rcna42615
- Asher, J. (2022, August). *NCEA, other faith-based groups fight efforts to broaden scope of Title IX*. Crux. https://cruxnow.com/church-in-the-usa/2022/08/ncea-other-faith-based-groups-fight-efforts-tobroaden-scope-of-title-ix
- Astor, M. (2023, January 25). *G.O.P. state lawmakers push a growing wave of anti-transgender bills*. New York Times. https://www.nytimes.com/2023/01/25/us/politics/transgender-laws-republicans.html
- Burwell v. Hobby Lobby, 573 U.S. 682 (2014). https://supreme.justia.com/cases/federal/us/573/682/
- Butler, J. (1999). Gender trouble: Feminism and the subversion of identity. Routledge.
- Campoy, A. (2016, November). A conspiracy theory about sex and gender is being peddled around the world by the far right. *Quartz*. https://qz.com/807743/conservatives-have-created-a-fake-ideology-to-combat-the-global-movement-for-lgbti-rights/
- Campus Pride. (2022, September). *The absolute worst, most unsafe campuses for LGBTQ+ youth*. https:// www.campuspride.org/campus-pride-releases-2022-worst-list-documenting-the-absolute-worst-mostunsafe-campuses-for-lgbtq-youth/

- Center for the Study of Inequality. (n.d.). *What does the scholarly research say about the effect of gender transition on transgender well-being? What we know*. Center for the Study of Inequality, Cornell University. https://whatweknow.inequality.cornell.edu/topics/lgbt-equality/what-does-the-scholarly-research-say-about-the-well-being-of-transgender-people/
- Collins Scott, K. (2023a, February). New Portland guidelines direct catholic LGBTQ students use birthnames, pronouns. National Catholic Reporter. https://www.ncronline.org/news/new-portlandguidelines-direct-catholic-lgbtq-students-use-birth-names-pronouns
- Collins Scott, K. (2023b, February). As Catholic dioceses release new gender policies, grassroots groups demand input. National Catholic Reporter. https://www.ncronline.org/news/catholic-diocesesrelease-new-gender-policies-grassroots-groups-demand-input
- Congregation for Catholic Education. (2019). *Male and female He created them: Towards a path of dialogue on the question of gender theory in public education*. Vatican Press. http://www.vatican.va/roman\_curia/congregations/ccatheduc/documents/rc\_con\_ccatheduc\_doc\_20190202\_maschio-e-femmina\_en.pdf
- Council on Biblical Manhood and Womanhood. (2017). Nashville Statement. https://cbmw.org/ nashville-statement/
- DeFranza, M. (2015). Sex differences in Christian theology: Male, female, and intersex in the image of God. Grand Rapids, MI: Eerdmans.
- de Jong, D. (2015). "He wears pink leggings almost every day, and a pink sweatshirt . . . ." How school social workers understand and respond to gender variance. *Child & Adolescent Social Work Journal*, 32(3), 247–255. https://doi.org/10.1007/s10560-014-0355-3
- de Jong, D. (2020). *Conservative Christianity, gender identity, and religious liberty: A primer and a proposal.* Palgrave Macmillan.
- Dever, R. (2019, June). *The Vatican's new document on gender: Is there hope?* New Ways Ministry. https://www.newwaysministry.org/2019/06/13/the-vaticans-new-document-on-gender-is-there-hope/
- de Vries, A. L. C., Steensma, T. D., Doreleijers, T. A. H., & Cohen-Kettenis, P. T. (2011). Puberty suppression in adolescents with gender identity disorder: A prospective follow-up study. *Journal of Sexual Medicine*, 8(8), 2276–2283. https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1743-6109.2010.01943.x
- Diamond, M. (2013). Transsexuality among twins: Identity concordance, transition, rearing, and orientation. *International Journal of Transgenderism*, *14*(1), 24–38. https://doi.org/10.1080/15532739.2013.750222.
- Dhejne, C., Lichtenstein, P., Boman, M., Johansson, A. L. V., Långström, N., & Landén, M. (2011, February). Long-term follow-up of transsexual persons undergoing sex reassignment surgery: Cohort study in Sweden. PLOS ONE 6(2): e16885. https://doi.org/10.1371/journal.pone.0016885
- Edmondson, C. (2019, May). House Equality Act extends civil rights protections to gay and transgender people. *New York Times*. https://www.nytimes.com/2019/05/17/us/politics/equality-act.html

- Ermyas, T. & Wakeam, K. (2021, March). *Wave of bills to block trans athletes has no basis in science, researcher says.* NPR. https://www.npr.org/2021/03/18/978716732/wave-of-new-bills-say-transathletes-have-an-unfair-edge-what-does-the-science-s
- Hartke, A. (2018). *Transforming: The Bible and the lives of transgender Christians*. Louisville, KY: Westminster John Knox Press.
- Herman, J. L., Flores, A. R., & O'Neill, K. K. (2022). *How many adults and youth identify as transgender in the United States?* The Williams Institute, UCLA School of Law. https://williamsinstitute.law.ucla. edu/publications/trans-adults-united-states/
- Heylens, G., Verroken, C., De Cock, S., T'Sjoen, G., & De Cuypere, G. (2014). Effects of different steps in gender reassignment therapy on psychopathology: A prospective study of persons with agender identity disorder. *The Journal of Sexual Medicine*, *11*(3), 119–126. https://doi.org/10.1111/jsm.12363.
- Human Rights Campaign. (2018). A national epidemic: Anti-transgender violence in America in 2018. https://hrc-prod-requests.s3-us-west-2.amazonaws.com/files/assets/resources/AntiTransViolence-2018Report-Final.pdf
- Jagose, A. (1996). Queer Theory: An introduction: New York University Press.
- Joel, D., Berman, Z., Tavor, I., Wexler, N., Gaber, O., Stein, Y., Shefi, N., Pool, J., Urchs, S., Margulies, D. S., Liem, F., Hanggi, J., Jancke, L., & Assaf, Y. (2015). Sex beyond the genitalia: The human brain mosaic. *Proceedings from the National Academy of Sciences*, 112(50), 15468–15473. https://www.pnas.org/content/pnas/112/50/15468.full.pdf
- Johns, M. M., Lowry, R., Andrzejewski, J., Barrios, L. C., Demissie, Z., McManus, T., Rasberry, C. N., Robin, L., & Underwood, J. M. (2019). *Transgender identity and experiences of violence, victimization, substance use, suicide risk, and sexual risk behaviors among high school students – 19 states and large urban districts, 2017.* Morbidity and Mortality Weekly Report, 68, 67–71. Washington, DC: Centers for Disease Control and Prevention. https://www.cdc.gov/mmwr/volumes/68/wr/mm6803a3.htm? s\_cid=mm6803a3\_w
- Jones, R. P., Cox, D., Cooper, B., & Lienesch, R. (2016). *Exodus: Why Americans are leaving religion and why they're unlikely to come back*. Public Religion Research Institute. https://www.prri.org/wp-content/uploads/2016/09/PRRI-RNS-Unaffiliated-Report.pdf
- Jones, R. P., Jackson, N., Najle, M., Bola, O., & Greenberg, D. (2019). *America's growing support for transgender rights*. Public Religion Research Institute. https://www.prri.org/research/americasgrowing-support-for-transgender-rights/
- Keane, J. (2019, June). U.S. Bishops' chairman for Catholic education welcomes the release of Male and Female He Created Them. U. S. Conference of Catholic Bishops. http://www.usccb.org/news/2019/ 19-109.cfm
- Lavenburg, J. (2022, September). On gender policies, bishop says schools must defend Catholic identity. Crux. https://cruxnow.com/church-in-the-usa/2022/09/on-gender-policies-bishop-says-schoolsmust-defend-catholic-identity

- Mares, C. (2023, March). *Pope Francis: Gender ideology is 'one of the most dangerous ideological colonizations' today*. Catholic News Agency. https://www.catholicnewsagency.com/news/253845/pope-francis-gender-ideology-is-one-of-the-most-dangerous-ideological-colonizations-today
- Martin, J. (2017). Building a bridge: How the Catholic church and the LGBT community can enter into a relationship of respect, compassion, and sensitivity. HarperCollins.
- McHugh, P. (2015, June). *Transgenderism: A pathogenic meme*. Public Discourse. https://www. thepublicdiscourse.com/2015/06/15145/
- McClain, J. (2023, January). *Five defenses for Catholic education*. The Cardinal Newman Society. https://cardinalnewmansociety.org/five-defenses-for-catholic-education/
- Migdon, B. (2022, August). Omaha Archdiocese releases new 'human sexuality' policy for Catholic Schools. Changing America. https://thehill.com/changingamerica/respect/equality/3615632-omahaarchdiocese-releases-new-human-sexuality-policy-for-catholic-schools//
- Murad, M. H., Elamin, M. B., Garcia, M. Z., Mullan, R. J., Murad, A., Erwin, P. J., & Montori, V. M. (2010). Hormonal therapy and sex reassignment: A systematic review and meta-analysis of quality of life and psychosocial outcomes. *Clinical Endocrinology*, 72(2), 214–231. https://doi.org/10.1111/j. 1365-2265.2009.03625.x
- National Association of Secondary School Principals. (2022). *Transgender students*. https://www.nassp. org/top-issues-in-education/position-statements/transgender-students/
- Pelletier, R. (2016, August). *Four Catholic colleges make LGBT "shame list"*. Church Militant. https://www.churchmilitant.com/news/article/four-catholic-colleges-make-lgbt-shame-list
- Reformation Project. (n.d.). The Bible and transgender inclusion. https://reformationproject.org/wpcontent/uploads/2023/02/The-Bible-and-Transgender-Inclusion-2.11.23.pdf
- Religious Freedom Restoration Act of 1993. H.R.1308, L. 103-141, § 504, Title 5. (1993). https://www.congress.gov/bill/103rd-congress/house-bill/1308/text
- Saraswat, A., Weinand, J. D., & Safer, J. D. (2015). Evidence supporting the biologic nature of gender identity. *Endocrine Practice*, 21(2), 199–204. https://doi.org/10.4158/EP14351.RA
- Shapin, S. (2015, January). *The virtue of scientific thinking*. Boston Review. http://bostonreview.net/steven-shapin-scientism-virtue
- Shaughnessy, M. A., & Huggings, M. (2016). Transgender, sex and gender: Legal and medical issues. Momentum, 47(1) (Winter 2016), 48–51, 73. https://search.proquest.com/docview/1763787190/ fulltextPDF/1C78D5F1B7764AB7PQ/1?accountid=13858
- Shine, R. (2022a, September). Three Catholic schools reject Omaha Archdiocese's new anti-transgender policy. New Ways Ministry. https://www.newwaysministry.org/2022/09/08/three-catholic-schoolsreject-omaha-archdioceses-new-anti-transgender-policy/
- Shine, R. (2022b, November). Denver Archdiocese's gender policy bans transgender students from Catholic schools. New Ways Ministry. https://www.newwaysministry.org/2022/11/10/denver-archdiocesesgender-policy-bans-transgender-students-from-catholic-schools/

- Shine, R. (2023, January). *Iowa diocese's new gender policy refers to transgender healthcare as "mutilation"*. New Ways Ministry. https://www.newwaysministry.org/2023/01/09/iowa-dioceses-new-gender-policy-refers-to-transgender-healthcare-as-mutilation/
- Sokol, S., Garrett, M., & Helgesen Aguilar, E. (n.d.). The Paycheck Protection Program has provided billions in federal funds to private and religious schools. Americans United for Separation of Church and State. https://www.au.org/wp-content/uploads/2022/02/PPP-COVID-Relief-Money-for-Private-Schools-7.29.20\_0.pdf
- Sprinkle, P. (n.d.). *A Biblical conversation about transgender identities.* The Center for Faith, Sexuality, and Gender. https://centerforfaith.com/sites/default/files/cfsg\_pastoral\_papers\_12.pdf
- SurveyMonkey. (2023). Survey. https://www.surveymonkey.com/mp/sample-size/
- Tanis, J. (2003/2018). *Trans-gender: Theology, ministry, and community*. Eugene, Wipf and Stock.
- Trevor Project. (2022). 2022 National survey of LGBTQ youth mental health. https://www. thetrevorproject.org/survey-2022/
- U.S. Commission on Civil Rights. (2016). *Peaceful coexistence: Reconciling nondiscrimination principles* with civil liberties. https://www.usccr.gov/pubs/docs/Peaceful-Coexistence-09-07-16.PDF
- U.S. Conference of Catholic Bishops. (2016, September 13). USCCB Religious Liberty chairman responds to statement of chairman of US Commission on Civil Rights. http://www.usccb.org/news/2016/16-117.cfm
- U.S. Const. amend I-X. https://constitutionus.com/
- U.S. Department of Education. (n.d.). *Other correspondence*. Office for Civil Rights. https://www2.ed. gov/about/offices/list/ocr/correspondence/other.html
- U.S. Department of Education. (2016, December). *Religious exemptions index 2009-2016*. Office for Civil Rights. https://www2.ed.gov/about/offices/list/ocr/docs/t9-rel-exempt/z-index-links-list-2009-2016.html
- U.S. Department of Education. (2021, March). *Exemptions from Title IX*. Office for Civil Rights. https://www2.ed.gov/about/offices/list/ocr/docs/t9-rel-exempt/index.html
- U.S. Department of Education. (2021, August). *Title IX and sex discrimination*. Office for Civil Rights. https://www2.ed.gov/about/offices/list/ocr/docs/tix\_dis.html
- U.S. Department of Education. (2023). *Sex discrimination: Overview of the law*. https://www2.ed.gov/ policy/rights/guid/ocr/sexoverview.html#:~:text=Title%20IX%20states%20%E2%80%9CNo %20person,provide%20grants%20of%20financial%20assistance
- U.S. Departments of Justice & Education. (2016, May). *"Dear Colleague" letter*. U.S. Department of Education, Office for Civil Rights. https://www2.ed.gov/about/offices/list/ocr/letters/colleague-201605-title-ix-transgender.pdf
- Walker, A., & Wester, J. (2016, September). *Discriminatory overreach: Civil Rights Commission attacks religious freedom.* Ethics and Religious Liberty Commission. https://erlc.com/resource-library/ articles/discriminatory-overreach-civil-rights-commission-attacks-religious-freedom

- West, C., & Zimmerman, D. H. (1987). Doing gender. *Gender & Society*, 1(2), 125–151. https://doi.org/ 10.1177/0891243287001002002
- Wikimedia. (n.d.). *Catholic secondary schools in the United States by state*. https://en.wikipedia.org/wiki/ Category:Catholic\_secondary\_schools\_in\_the\_United\_States\_by\_state
- World Professional Association for Transgender Health. (2012). *Standards of care version 8*. https://www.wpath.org/publications/soc